BOARD OF EDUCATION WEST HAVEN, CONNECTICUT AGENDA #02 REGULAR BOARD MEETING

January 16, 2018 Board Meeting Room 6:00 PM Page 1 of 2

- A. Call to Order, Rosemary Russo, Chairman of the Board of Education
- A.1. Pledge of Allegiance
- B. Public Portion of Meeting

Resolved: It shall be the policy of the West Haven Board of Education for individual members, if they so desire, to engage in dialogue with members of the general public during the time allowed on its agenda for public participation.

Dialogue must be confined to information gathering purposes and at no time will individual persons or personnel be the subject of discussion.

It is understood that the Board Members and Administration will be given adequate time to research any inquiry resulting from such dialogue and shall do so on specific direction of the Chair. It will be the authority of the Chair to cut off dialogue at any time it deems feasible.

- C. Reports:
 - C.1.a. Administration/Status of Schools

Roger LaFleur will discuss State Project No. 156-0140 RR - the Carrigan Roof Replacement Project

- C.1.b. Student Representatives
- C.1.c. Board
- C.1.d. Committee
- **D.** Pursuant to Robert's Rules of Order the following questions are subject to the Board's vote without debate. Should a member choose to debate a specific question, he will move to lay the question on the table, and it shall become the first item of New Business. The Board will then vote on the remaining questions.

BOARD OF EDUCATION WEST HAVEN, CONNECTICUT AGENDA #02 REGULAR BOARD MEETING

January 16, 2018 Board Meeting Room 6:00 PM Page 2 of 2

- D.1. Approval of Minutes
 - D.1.a. West Haven Board of Education Regular Board Meeting was held in the Board of Education Meeting Room, City Hall, 355 Main Street, West Haven, CT on Tuesday, January 2, 2018 at 6:00 PM.
- D.2. Resignations: (Certified)
- D.3. New Hire: (Certified)
- D.4. New Business
 - 18-03 The West Haven Board of Education accepts State Project No. 156-0140 RR, for the Carrigan Intermediate School Roof Replacement project as complete

Move to Approve

18-04 The West Haven Board of Education and current Winkle Bus Agreement to be extended for an additional (5) years

Move to Approve

- F. Informational
 - **F.1. Special Meeting Student Expulsion Hearing**, December 21, 2017 at 8:20 a.m. (enclosure)
 - **F.2.** Special Meeting Student Expulsion Hearing, December 21, 2017 at 8:30 a.m. (enclosure)



For the Building Committee

The West Haven Building Committee for the Carrigan Roof Project accepts State Project No. 156-0140 RR, for the Carrigan Intermediate School Roof Replacement project as complete.

#18-03

For the Board of Education

The West Haven Board of Education accepts State Project No. 156-0140 RR, for the Carrigan Intermediate School Roof Replacement project as complete.

#18-04

WINKLE BUS COMPANY of WEST HAVEN, INC.

10 Industry Drive West Haven, CT 06516 (203) 934-2943

January 8, 2018

Mr. Nell Cavaliaro, Superintendent of Schools City of West Haven Board of Education 25 Ogden Street West Haven, CT 06516

Re: Agreement between West Haven Board of Education and Winkle Bus Company of West Haven, Inc.

Dear Mr. Cavallaro:

We are writing to you regarding the continuation of the Winkle Bus Company of West Haven, Inc., ("Winkle") and City of West Haven contract for school bus transportation services.

We believe our quality of service, safety consciousness, local ownership, in-town bus garage, repair and fuel storage facilities and our consistent track record all recommend continuance of our agreement.

We recognize that the Board is under financial constraints due to the current economic and budgetary conditions and the requirements imposed by State and Federal law that are not appropriately funded by those entitles.

We propose the extension of our existing agreement under the same terms and conditions, based on the following:

- 1. Current agreement, the initial term of which expires at the end of the academic year in 2018, to be extended for an additional five (5) years.
- The cost per vehicle, per day, will be modified by the following percentages over the extension period:

a. 2018-2019 academic year:

no Increase

b. 2019-2020 academic year:

no Increase

c. 2020-2021 academic year:

2%

d. 2021-2022 academic year:

2%

e. 2022-2023 academic year:

, , , , no Increase

۱÷:

1.29

- 3. We will add nine new school buses to the fleet during the contract extension.
- 4. Routes and schedules are to remain essentially the same.
- 5. During the extension period we are pleased to offer the following enhancements at no additional cost or expense:
 - (a) Winkle will continue to bear the full cost of all fuel purchased to provide transportation services, notwithstanding the significant price increases and fluxuations we have experienced over the past several years. Costs over \$2.00 per gallon shall be the responsibility of the Board of Education.
 - (b) Field trips: Winkle will continue to provide mid-day, in-town activity/field trips at no cost to the Board during school days.
 - (c) Bus routing: Winkle will continue to provide computerized routing of school bus routes with a system accessible to the Board offices all at no charge to the Board.
 - (d) Transportation coordinator: Winkle will continue to provide an employee to serve as bus coordinator and working in the Board Offices, on a full-time basis during the first 2-4 weeks of each school year and part-time thereafter.
 - (e) Special Needs Student Transportation: Winkle will combine routes whenever possible to save on Board costs and expenses in any way practicable.

5. All other terms of the contract remain in force and effect or as may be mutually agreed between the parties. Any changes to Exhibit A (Specifications) must be at the mutual consent of the parties.

It is our goal to provide the best possible, cost-effective transportation service. We appreciate the trust you have shown in us over the past years. We welcome the opportunity to continue to help the City through its current fiscal difficulties. We look forward to sitting down with you and finalizing a proposal to accomplish this.

Sincerely,

Chris F. Winkle, III President

Craig J. Winkle Vice President

WEST HAVEN Board of Education/Directors:

Minutes of Special Meeting; Student Expulsion Hearing

Date of Hearing: 12/21/17

The WEST HAVEN Board of Education convened a special meeting for the purposes of conducting a student expulsion hearing. The meeting was called to order at 820 am by Michael W Mackniak, Impartial Hearing Board.

Executive Session

The Board moved into Executive session at 822 am, pursuant to the Freedom of Information Act, specifically Connecticut General Statutes Section 1-200(6)(E) and 1-210(b)(11) and (17), as the student involved, their educational records and personally identifiable information contained in those records were likely to be discussed.

The following persons were invited into executive session:

The Board moved back into public session at 826 am

Order

The Student is hereby expelled from the WEST HAVEN Schools beginning 12/6/2017, for one calendar year ("the Period of Expulsion). Except as specifically allowed by the Administration the Student shall not be on WEST HAVEN School grounds for any reason, shall not attend any school function or activity, and shall be denied all school privileges during the period of expulsion.

During the Period of Expulsion, the Student shall be provided with an alternative educational opportunity. In the event the student is a special education or "504" student, the alternative education shall be consistent with his special education needs based on the recommendations of a reconvened PPT. The Student's participation and attendance at his

alternative educational opportunity will be treated as time in school for the purposes of advancing to the next academic grade and toward achieving status/credits toward graduation.

Any written agreement of the parties shall be attached hereto and made a part hereof. Any discrepancy between this order and the written agreement shall be construed in favor of said agreement.

The meeting was adjourned at 828 am

Respectfully Submitted, West Haven Board of Education

WEST HAVEN Board of Education/Directors:

Minutes of Special Meeting; Student Expulsion Hearing

Date of Hearing: 12/21/17

The WEST HAVEN Board of Education convened a special meeting for the purposes of conducting a student expulsion hearing. The meeting was called to order at 830 am by Michael W Mackniak, Impartial Hearing Board.

Executive Session

The Board moved into Executive session at 832 am, pursuant to the Freedom of Information Act, specifically Connecticut General Statutes Section 1-200(6)(E) and 1-210(b)(11) and (17), as the student involved, their educational records and personally identifiable information contained in those records were likely to be discussed.

The following persons were invited into executive session:

☑Admin Designee Jim Turcio, Admin Designee
□ Admin Designee
☐School Resource Officer
☐ Attorney for Administration
☐Student who is the subject of this expulsion proceeding
☐ Parent/Guardian of the Student who is the subject of this expulsion proceeding
☐Student Representative
☐ Attorney for the Student
□Other
□Other
□Other □
⊠Court Reporter Cathy Panza

The Board moved back into public session at 836 am

Order

The Student is hereby expelled from the WEST HAVEN Schools beginning 12/7/2017, for one calendar year ("the Period of Expulsion). Except as specifically allowed by the Administration the Student shall not be on WEST HAVEN School grounds for any reason, shall not attend any school function or activity, and shall be denied all school privileges during the period of expulsion.

The Student maybe eligible for early re-entry to school on or about the first day of the 2018-2019 academic year, if conditions established by the administration and/or agreed upon by the parties in the written stipulated agreement are met. At a minimum, in order to be considered for early re-entry the student shall meet the following conditions precedent:

- a. The Student will have regular attendance at his alternative educational opportunity to be afforded him/her as determined outside of this hearing between the parties or by a PPT and will successfully complete instruction.
- b. The Student shall commit no further violation of Board of Education disciplinary policies either on or off school ground.

In the event the Student fails to comply with any of the conditions set forth above, or any additional conditions established by the parties hereto, the Student will not be eligible to return to school on the early re-entry date and will remain out of school receiving an alternative education opportunity through the expulsion period.

During the period of expulsion, the Student will be placed on a probationary status. If the Student violates or commits any offense on or off school grounds which s/he could be suspended or expelled for pursuant to Board of Education/Director's Disciplinary Policy, in the administration's discretion, the Student will be required to serve out the remainder of the expulsion period. In the event the student is a special education or "504" student this determination may be made by the administration, if after conducting a Manifestation PPT, it is determined that the new misconduct is not a manifestation of the student's disability. The administration would not be prevented from also seeking a new expulsion for the new misconduct.

During the Period of Expulsion, the Student shall be provided with an alternative educational opportunity. In the event the student is a special education or "504" student, the alternative education shall be consistent with his special education needs based on the recommendations of a reconvened PPT. The Student's participation and attendance at his alternative educational opportunity will be treated as time in school for the purposes of advancing to the next academic grade and toward achieving status/credits toward graduation.

The Administration, Student and his/her parents hereby agree to keep this agreement confidential and agree not to share verbally, in writing or via electronic communication or other means, the substance of this agreement with any individuals including members of the School community unless otherwise ordered by a court. Failure to keep this agreement confidential will be treated as a violation of the agreement subjecting the Student to fulfillment of the entire expulsion period as set forth herein.

Any written agreement of the parties shall be attached hereto and made a part hereof. Any discrepancy between this order and the written agreement shall be construed in favor of said agreement.

The meeting was adjourned at 838 am

Respectfully Submitted,

West Haven Board of Education

WEST HAVEN BOARD OF EDUCATION

January 2, 2018 Regular Board Meeting Board's Meeting Room

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Education was held on January 2, 2018 in the Board's Meeting Room on the second floor of City Hall, 355 Main Street, West Haven, Connecticut. The meeting was called to order by Rosemary Russo, Chairwoman of the Board of Education at 6:00 p.m. The meeting opened with a pledge to the flag.

BOARD MEMBERS

IN ATTENDANCE:

Rosemary Russo, Chairwoman

Robert Guthrie, Vice Chair

Susan Walker, Secretary/Treasurer

Lauren A. Aceto Patrick Leigh Patricia Libero

James W. Morrissey

Karen Pacelli Rosa Richardson

BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT:

ADMINISTRATORS PRESENT: Neil Cavallaro, Superintendent of Schools

Anne Druzolowski, Assistant Superintendent

Matt Cavallaro, Director of Finance

CITY OFFICIALS PRESENT: Mayor

Mayor Nancy R. Rossi

STUDENT REPRESENTATIVES

PRESENT:

David O'Brien

Sumedha Chowdhury

Superintendent Cavallaro said we have two rather lengthy presentations tonight and if the board members agree we would like to have New Business Item #18-02 moved to the first item heard on the agenda. The board was in agreement. Jim Perno spoke on the student's behalf stating that last year the students went to Washington D.C. and had a great trip. They were able to see Officer Fumiatti's name on the National Law Enforcement Officers Memorial Wall. The discussion of retiring Officer Fumiatti's #8 was then brought to the attention of Superintendent Cavallaro. Joe Morell thanked the board for putting this on the agenda and stated that Officer Fumiatti to us is more than a man he is legendary and the attributes he held are important for students to have.

A motion to move item #18-02 up on the agenda was made by Jim Morrissey seconded by Rosa Richardson. All board members were in agreement. Item #18-02 will be heard first.

D.4. New Business

#18-02 Request to retire West Haven Hockey Number 8 which was worn by Officer Robert Fumiatti who was a 1989 graduate of West Haven High School, Boys Varsity Hockey Captain and 1988 Hockey State Champion.

Move to Approve

Jim Morrissey made the motion

Rosa Richardson seconded the motion

Discussion: Jim Morrissey said he knew Rob personally and he was a great father and he has known his family for many, many years and this couldn't happen soon enough to retire his number. It is my honor to make this motion on behalf of Robert Fumiatti. All board members were in agreement.

Item #18-02 is approved

Jim Perno said this is wonderful on January 10, 2018 at 6:30 PM there will be a ceremony at the West Haven Hockey Rink. West Haven will be playing Amity and the Color Guard will be there. After his injury Officer Fumiatti helped West Haven and Amity and this will be a great honor for the Fumiatti family as we retire Officer Fumiatti's #8.

B. Public Portion of Meeting

Chairwoman Russo asked three times if anyone would like to address the board this evening. There were no speakers.

Chairwoman Russo thanked everyone for coming to tonight's meeting. It is wonderful to see council members, representatives of several boards, teachers and administrators here.

REPORTS

C.1.a. Administration/Status of Schools

Superintendent Cavallaro said we have two presentations tonight. The project team will speak on the abatement issue and the swing space issue. We have representatives from CREC, Gilbane and Hygenics. There were discussions about:

- 1. Cost of the Swing space
- 2. Abatement
- 3. Updated Enrollment

The enrollment numbers used in January of 2017 were from a study completed in 2015. Over the summer in 2017 it was noted that there were up to 200 students over the 2015 enrollment study. Superintendent Cavallaro stated he was never ready to accept those numbers as he thought they were low. There is a spike and Superintendent Cavallaro was correct. Patrick Leigh asked if the 200 seats would have been in the 14 classrooms. Rosa

asked are we left with not enough space to educate our children. Superintendent Cavallaro said the data was good for one or two years after the school was built but his concern always was that we were cutting it too close. Rosa said again 200 seats equals 10 classrooms are we going to be able to educate our children.

Ideas mentioned to rectify this problem:

It was mentioned that they could enlarge the cafeteria. Pat Libero stated if you don't have enough space in the cafeteria the kids won't have enough time to eat as we have numerous time slots now. Superintendent Cavallaro said we have to get a waiver from the State to start serving lunch at 10.

Jim Morrissey sat on the board for the past few years and was told the numbers for student enrollment were going down. Now we find out differently. Superintendent Cavallaro said when we received the latest enrollment the board was given a copy of the latest projection about three weeks ago.

Rosa Richardson asked if we can go back to the state with our concerns an option at this point. Yes, Elizabeth Craun from CREC said the answer is absolutely yes. The project team is looking at approaching the state with some solutions potentially. The project has approximately 4.7M in owner contingency available that is set aside for unforeseen issues that crop up during construction. Our argument would be that an increase of up to 250 students per year would represent such an unforeseen condition so there is money in the budget for this sort of thing. We will be seeking advisement from the state.

Chairwoman Russo asked if you are saying we would have to go back to the original plan and add 14 more classrooms. No, not necessarily there are some options we are looking at. Chairwoman Russo would like to hear them. There were discussions regarding potentially enlarging the cafeteria and using it partially as a flux space. Darien has utilized their cafeteria in part for programming; there are options. Our cafeteria has so many lunch waves as it is. Rosa Richardson said this does not sound like a feasible option. There are a variety of solutions that we are exploring. It is a difficult situation. Susan Walker said she was teaching at Bailey when they added the addition and originally there were supposed to have been more classrooms and those were cut and I think Tony Cordone (the prior principal of Bailey) will agree that it remained a problem with the number of students that has gone up and down at Bailey. Now that it is the only 7th and 8th school there are close to 1,000 students and it is still a problem years and years later. The additional space that they came up with was not necessarily the best for the students. I think the space situation needs to be looked into before the building is completed.

Rosa asked if the board will be kept apprised of tentative solutions and will we have some say on if they are appropriate. Where do we stand in making those types of decisions? Superintendent Cavallaro said the board's role is programming that is what drives the project. We are capped by the State Department of Administrative Services at 130M. We are looking at some special legislation that may allow us beyond that. The question is how much does the city want to spend on the building. What we need is approval from the state in order to be reimbursed on how we build the building. It is a question of how much is the city willing to spend and how much will the state be willing to reimburse us.

Ken Carney said one of the issues to keep in mind is until the bids come back we really don't know how much money we have to spend. You look at how the bids come back,

see what is available; it may not be a process of increasing the price, it may be a process of rearranging a few areas of the school. Right now in the existing school we have 6,916 square feet of cafeteria space which is way too small. The new school is 6,898 square feet; a little smaller. To get three lunch waves, 600 students per wave you need 9,100 square feet and you can achieve that without doing a major re-design by taking the culinary class and putting it near the cafeteria which frees classrooms in the F Wing. We are looking at things like this but until bids come back we don't know how much money we have to play with.

Bob Guthrie addressed his question to either Mayor Rossi or Mr. Carney. It is great the City Council and Board of Ed talk about this but we have been asking for a while if the public will ever get a chance to hear and see a presentation. With more questions popping up if we had a meeting with the City Council and Board of Ed that is open to the public there will be a lot more questions. Bob thinks the public would like to hear and see both legislative bodies at the same time. This could be a joint meeting at a large site. The public hasn't had the opportunity to hear about this and see it yet.

Mayor Rossi thinks this is a great idea. There is no problem. One body calls the meeting and invites the other one. It is not a violation of FOI and there is absolutely no reason not to have everybody in the same room. Say the project does increase her understanding is that you will have to go back to the City Council for additional approval if there is additional cost. Mayor Rossi was told that we have the approval up to a higher amount. Mayor Rossi said but still for transparency the best way is to have everybody in the same room that makes for an easier understanding by the public. That is the way I believe it should be done and there is no reason why it can't be done. Mr. Carney said when the bids come back we can talk real numbers. Right now everything is an estimate; we don't have the bids back yet and in some of the earlier things that were done we came under budget so there is the possibility there will be some more funds available.

Superintendent Cavallaro said he understands the financial conditions of the city but let's say the price goes up 10M but the state says we will reimburse you for the extra 10M. It is a lot easier to take a look at if you are only paying 2.3M as opposed to the entire 10M. These are decisions that can't be made until we talk with the state and see where we stand as a city as far as getting more money approved.

Rosa said any changes that involve curriculum or programmatically would come before the board so changes based on the building itself maybe not the 9,000 sq. ft. cafeteria but any other space would still have to come before the board to be reviewed once again correct?

Mr. Carney said any program changes from the initial programming approval. Attorney Dugas said your role is to determine the educational specifications and he thinks that would have to come back to the board to be revised if there was a change and to reapprove it whatever the revised version would be. Rosa said anything that would affect classrooms, classroom sizes and anything of that magnitude would come back before us; am I correct? Attorney Dugas said correct. Rosa thanked Attorney Dugas.

Lauren Aceto asked what are we expecting first; the bids to come back or are we going to the state and asking for more money. Mr. Carney said while the bids are out we go to the state and identify the issues that we have identified and bring that to the attention of the state and they will want to see the bids come back before they make any decisions. OK and what is the timeline for the bids. The bids are January 12 and January 19th and by the end of the month we should have a good target.

Karen Pacelli asked if those bids are for the whole construction or just the next phase? Elizabeth Craun said the next phase is the balance of construction. There is one remaining phase which is furniture and equipment package. The reimbursement rate for eligible expenses it is 75.36% the maximum possible is 80% so it is a good rate.

Pat Libero said we should have a board rep on the building committee because Mark Palmieri who was our rep is no longer on the board. This way we could have someone come back and report to the board. Pat will volunteer because she is in contact with Pam a lot and can fill her in but if you have someone else who would be appointed that is fine. We need one to go to the building committee meetings. Chairman Russo agrees with this and asked if anyone else is interested in doing this. Superintendent Cavallaro said it is up to the mayor to appoint a person.

Chairman Russo asked if it is possible if the project team (CREC, Gilbane, Antinozzi) could come the first meeting of every month because these are big changes to hear all at once and maybe if we could hear from you once a month what is going on because a lot is happening quickly. She would appreciate that instead of coming in here and all of a sudden hearing that there are 200 extra kids and we are short classrooms. She would like to be more apprised of the situation. Mr. Carney interjected from the audience there is a cost associated with that; a huge cost actually. Chairman Russo said this isn't covered in what we already paid? No; but Mr. Carney said they should come more often but every month would be a burden. Chairman Russo asked what would be reasonable. Once a quarter maybe; but they are obligated to come to the building committee meetings so if you have a rep there you will get the information first hand instead of the redundancy and we don't have to pay them to come back.

Rosa Richardson asked where we stand on what we have expended so far. Elizabeth Craun said projected to the end of February 2018, and the design is mostly complete, she believes is 9.4M. Rosa asked what this includes. That includes some early phases, the phase 2 work which is still ongoing, the initial asbestos remediation which was done in 2013 is included in that, the swing space part of phase 2, site work also part of phase 2 which was completed this summer and the bulk of the design work which makes up a majority of that and a bunch of other consultant fees basically.

Chairwoman Russo asked if the swing space was complete. Elizabeth Craun said yes. Chairwoman Russo asked if the shops had moved in Elizabeth said yes. Chairwoman Russo said when the shops move back and the G Wing is rebuilt do other classrooms move into that swing space. Not to Superintendent Cavallaro's knowledge no. Elizabeth Craun said initially the possibility was that it could be made into swing space for other

classrooms by putting up partition walls and having six classrooms but studies over the summer indicated that was not necessary but now based on recent conversations that is something we should revisit but there are no official plans at this time.

Rosemary asked if the bubble (increased enrollment) coming into the high school will also be coming into the middle and elementary schools. Superintendent Cavallaro said no not as much as the high school.

Patrick Leigh asked do we know who makes up the majority of the students coming in? Is this possibly a high transient population that may not come through the system all the way? Superintendent Cavallaro has no data to support this but that was one of his first thoughts. Just because a child is in kindergarten it does not mean they will be here for 9th grade but the numbers have been pretty accurate from NESDEC.

Chairwoman Russo had a request for Mr. Carney. She said if CREC can't come once a month can you come once a month. Elizabeth Craun from CREC interjected that they could come once a month but it is driven by the request of the people who are managing the project. Chairman Russo said to Mr. Carney but can you come. Mr. Carney said whenever you need me I will be here absolutely. Elizabeth said they would be happy to show up whenever directed to.

Jim Morrissey said basically we will know a lot more when these bids come in between the 12th and 19th so sometime in February after the bids come in we can sit down here as a board or with city council also so we will know a lot more where we stand financially and go from there.

Bob Guthrie asked to be brought up to date on concerns they have been hearing about asbestos. Is there anything more the Board of Education needs to do? The project appears to be in full compliance. Is there something else that the board is not doing? Bob was told by Mr. Twitchell in response to his question we are in full compliance currently. Bob asked if we are doing above and beyond the regular testing? Mr. Twitchell explained that they mobilized to the site on the 27th Hygenics and AIS which is the abatement contractor. They spent the next few weeks preparing the building for remediation while they ran background air samples within the building and around the perimeter to get a baseline as to what is going on in the school while kids are present. During that time period we had one elevated count during the first week in the building. It was a hot, high wind day in November and the windows were open. We had this reanalyzed in the city by a TEM and it came back with no asbestos structure seen in them. Since that day we have had no other elevated counts and we were running prior to starting remediation six air samples every day. The state came on the 15th to do a pre-abatement walk through with us. At that time all of our soft demolition was done and we removed plaster ceilings, universal waste like light tubes, mercury switches and things that need to be recycled, containment was complete, sealed and ready to go. We did a visual inspection with the state which was over and above. They do not usually do a pre-abatement inspection. We were given permission by them and we gave permission to AIS to start. Signs were posted at about every 10 feet in the building. We were asked to add two additional

samples at the exhaust where we were running our negative air machines which were filtering the air from inside the containment blowing them outside into the parking lot. On the 18th we started remediation the actual asbestos abatement and we were running eight air samples every day and reported to the state, Superintendent Cavallaro and the project team and we have had no elevated counts. They are progressing well and it is a slow process when you are demolishing walls with people inside. It is definitely a controlled approach and all waste as it falls is placed directly in a container with nothing left on the ground each day and it is sealed. It is going very well but we have more to do and we are on target of finishing asbestos abatement by the 27th of January.

Rosa Richardson asked if Hepavac is required at the end of each day. When they are done with their remediation work they will hepavac and wet clean the entire area. Then a visual inspection is done and an aggressive air sample is done. If this passes they are allowed to remove the containment. If it fails they would have to re-clean the space and run the test again until they pass that final test.

Jim Morrissey said what you are saying is that the people who are doing the abatement work are all properly licensed and have the proper equipment to do this work. Yes, Mr. Twitchell said each person in the site holds their own current either supervisor or handler license that are checked by a project monitor who is on site. Each of those individuals also holds a current medical saying they are physically fit to put the respirator on that they are wearing. They all wear protective clothing and change and shower on the way out. Jim said this is what they should do when they deal with asbestos correct. Yes. Superintendent Cavallaro said we had to have a plan which was approved by the state before even starting to do the work. This was not just a random plan. The document is probably five to ten pages of questions and answers and we walked the site with the state and we respond to any questions or issued they have until they receive satisfaction that we have designed it properly so we will be in compliance and protecting the general public.

Karen Pacelli said this is typical practice to do with any school even while they are in school right? Mr. Twitchell said abatement while school is in session is not unique it is definitely a specialized approach. Not all schools wish to take it on because it does increase the cost of your project. A typical abatement during the summer when kids aren't in school requires no monitoring by him or any other firm so you take away a large percentage of cost. You don't have to do any perimeter monitor of the air sampling it is just a final air test and visual at the end. It is done quite often and there are tons of examples of where it takes place.

Superintendent Cavallaro said it does increase the cost but if we didn't do it we would extend the life of the project thereby increasing the cost a lot more. Attorney Dugas said he understands Neil's concern and the safety of the children is paramount and you want to exercise oversight and that is totally within your realm. In terms of your actual role though once you have set the education specifications this is a building being built by the city and overseen by the building committee and legally you really don't have any supervision or role over that process so I think that answers your question. What Attorney

Dugas is hearing is that you have people who are not only licensed but who are experts in doing this. You have the State of Connecticut overseeing it to make sure that the t's are crossed and the I's are dotted and that nobody is at risk and they are the watchdog; they are the appropriate party. This isn't there first rodeo. We have other schools that have gone through this process. He personally would have a comfort level with those pieces in place.

Chairwoman Russo asked if these frigid temperatures add more burden to your work? Mr. Twitchell said it slows everything down. You need to give guys breaks more often due to the cold and the water freezes as you do this so you have to rotate your crews. Production rate slows dramatically. It has not impeded the work it just slows it down.

Mayor Rossi asked if he has children would you feel comfortable having your children be in school while this is going on? Would you send them and would you feel that it is safe for your children. Mr. Twitchell said he has three children and yes he would. The state also came down for an additional walk around on the 22nd which is above and beyond what they do. They walked the site and did another visual which is very uncommon for the state to come and just stay involved. They typically come because there is a problem not to just stay involved. The monitor he has put on site has been in the business for 21 years and is a heavily educated individual.

Superintendent Cavallaro has been very impressed by the amount of information he has been given by Jim Twitchell and AIS and we are passing along this information to the parents and to the community on a weekly basis. Superintendent Cavallaro doesn't have children then go to the school but has a nephew that goes to the school and the hockey players that were here socialize with his son and he would feel very comfortable sending them to school based on the work that has been done and the way they have educated him on the process and what is to be done.

Mayor Rossi asked how much did the swing space cost the city. The bottom line cost on this was about 1.131 M. We were working with an estimate of 1 to 1.2 M so it came in pretty much where we expected it to. Mayor Rossi said the original plan was to destroy this space afterwards or demolish it but now we may change this? The original plan on the project was not to build a temporary space for the shops and then early this spring a direction was given to us to provide a temporary shop space and then Antinozzi started developing the designs and then we went out to bid and we just finished that space now and that was a kind of change of direction from the original plan where it would be housed elsewhere in the building. Mayor Rossi said when you say there wasn't any temporary space it doesn't mean there weren't any shops in the original plan it just meant that you were going to use this temporary space so the shops continue throughout. They would be housed elsewhere other than in the existing building footprint without having to fit out that temporary shop. The abatement was supposed to be completed over the summer and then we move right into the new addition until their new shop spaces were completed sometime in 2018 the original plan. Mayor Rossi asked how long a time would it have been when the shop wouldn't have been available for use. How long would this have been? Amar from Gilbane said approximately nine or 10 months. If you were

to demolish this would the state still reimburse because you built something and knocked it down? Elizabeth said yes the state pays for swing space. The state has had a rep working with us since February Bob Selmer and he has been in on all of these conversations and is fully aware of what the costs were etc. Amar from Gilbane said the swing space has been rolled in as part of the whole project cost as far as the reimbursement calculation. It is all being reimbursed at 75.36%. Mayor Rossi asked if there was an option to utilize this swing space in some way rather than knock it down. Amar said this would have to be studied because of its location and it is still within the 100 or 500 year flood area so this has to looked at more carefully by the design team to see if it can be reutilized. Elizabeth said Anne Druzolowski and Dana have already brought this up so it has been around for a while. This would be difficult. Mayor Rossi asked when do you think you will know. The design team and state would have to look at it first. We come into the construction and budgeting aspects of it. With the flood zone for future use you would have to raise the floor a couple of feet and there is a cost to that. A further discussion continued. Mayor Rossi asked if this could have been placed somewhere else. Because of the auto shop they needed a high base ceiling and clearance and there are really not many placed this could be put and that is why it was selected to go there because you do have the perimeter walls. This is not your typical classroom.

Mayor Rossi asked CREC if they came here every month or whatever there is no additional cost for you to come and present. Elizabeth said no but that is speaking only for us (CREC). They never want to put additional strain on the design professionals who are actually building the building.

Rosa Richardson asked what is the plan for the gymnasium area because when the project is underway the gyms won't be there anymore correct? One of the changes we are making with this project is really enhancing the appearance of the school so when people approach they are not approaching the back of the school. So where the gyms presently exist, upon removal this will be part of the entrance area so when people arrive at the school they will be able to see the front door and the library. This will be a much enhance appearance from what it has today. The gyms will be where the U shape is. Chairman Russo asked if there were any other questions. There were no further questions and Chairman Russo thanked everyone for coming.

Bob Guthrie said board member Susan Walker is absolutely correct. Bailey was reduced to make a dollar amount fit not the student enrollment fit. To make people understand where we are with enrollment can you produce what Carrigan and Bailey looked like when they were two middle schools; the total number of students in each building. Superintendent Cavallaro said the high point at Carrigan was 1,100 and Bailey approached 1,000 but he doesn't think they ever hit that number. Now they are both around 900 and he thinks one is around 930 right now. Bob asked for the benefit of the board members that they show what two middle schools look like for enrollment and also what the enrollment was in the elementary schools. Some buildings are not here now and this will show how the numbers have changed and where those students are now. Superintendent Cavallaro will find some information for Bob but the historic enrollment information goes back to 2007/2008.

The complete budget review is on the website.

Matt Cavallaro, Finance Director, gave a preliminary budget review which touches on only the increases to the budget. We haven't gotten to where we might be able to cut or save money based on historical trends and trends for the current fiscal year. Matt showed how they built the budget by budget categories, the amount increased, and the percentage over what was budgeted over the current fiscal year and the reasons why. Questions from board members:

Patrick Leigh asked if we lost money in this budget for Special Ed Tuition from what we had last year from the state? Matt thinks they kept it status quo when they finally came up with a budget. He will get the percentage to the board upon receipt.

Mayor Rossi asked a question on Tuition. Mayor Rossi said you (Matt) said the City Council didn't seek a bid waiver. Normally it would have been over and at least put on the agenda; was it ever on an agenda to your knowledge because she doesn't remember seeing a bid waiver or anything to do with the bus company on any of the city council agendas. Superintendent Cavallaro said it was never added to an agenda. In April the board passed the offer made by Winkle Bus to ask the City Council to extend the contract and in effect you are waiving the bid process but it was never acted upon. Superintendent Cavallaro sent a letter the next day and during the summer to follow up he sent another letter but it was never acted on. Mayor Rossi said it wasn't like it went before the City Council and they voted against it; it just never appeared on the agenda. For those that don't know it is the Chairman's right to not put something on the agenda. It was decided to have Superintendent Cavallaro write another letter to the City Council and ask it they would consider it. Mr. Winkle is still willing to give us the discount for this year. A further discussion took place. A letter will be written to the City Council.

Karen Pacelli asked about Salaries and if the percentages were for people at the top only. Matt said no it is for all steps. Superintendent Cavallaro said there are 30 administrators and most of them are at top step and CWA has eight or nine people and most of them are at top step. Karen said so they are just getting the 1%. Yes.

Operation of Plant had no questions.

Benefits and Fixed Charges - Patrick Leigh asked Matt from what he has gotten from the beginning of the school year until now have you seen a drop or is it stagnant. It is stagnant because some unions are still in the old plan so trying to see the effects of the change with three or four months of data is difficult at this point but the numbers do look good to come within our budget.

Matt Cavallaro said right now the increase is \$2,380,921 which would represent a 2.66% increase just dealing with what we need to do to increase the budget and remain status quo. The board thanked Matt.

C.1.b. Student Representatives' Report

The report will be found at the end of the minutes.

C.1.c. Board

Rosa Richardson said the AFSCME 681 membership did a hat, scarf, gloves drive and were able to present them to Forest, Savin Rock and Washington and it was greatly appreciated. We would like to continue this and maybe next year the board can do that type of drive as well.

Bob Guthrie said on December 8th he had the opportunity to go to Bailey Middle School for a Rally for the West Haven Sea Hawks who played that day for a National Championship. It was nice of Bailey to step up and recognize the youth of our community. On December 19th Bob went to the Carrigan 5th Grade Winter Concert and Rosa and Pat Libero were also there. The number of students participating was incredible. The 5th and 6th grade bands will not fit on the same stage and we at the BOE need to thank all those involved in growing the music program from Dr. Druzolowski to the staff and if you attend the concerts you will see staff from other concerts supporting the kids and their colleagues which is a nice thing.

Bob said to follow up on what was talked about with the high school building being able to get a joint meeting together or public meeting together is important because community confidence is low on this nine year in the making project so to get it out there for the public it would be a good thing to have everyone here.

Pat Libero went to the Carrigan Concert and the fact that it is so huge in there and they do have to have two concerts concerns her about the high school so we have to discuss this at another time. Pat attended the choral concert at the high school and as always Phyllis Silver does a great job and she did see them at the Trees of Hope on Friday and they made West Haven proud. Next year on the folders she will tell them that they should put West Haven Choral on because she didn't think anyone knew who we were. They do a nice job and it is always a pleasure to see the kids perform.

Sue Walker said the Belcanto Choir under Phyllis Silver's direction performed once again as this is the 3rd of 4th year for the Historical Society at their meeting and they were much appreciated. They were beautiful and are wonderful representatives of West Haven High School wherever they go.

Jim Morrissey wished everybody a Happy New Year and he looks forward to this year with the new board. He is very happy tonight that this board decided to retire Rob Fumiatti's Number here tonight. It is a long time overdue and it was a great thing that this board did this evening. On January 10th they will have the ceremony at the Rink retiring his number so if you can make it that will be great as there will be a big crowd down there.

Jim Morrissey said years ago we had a rink commission and he wants to know if there is a possibility that this board could suggest that we get a rink commission started again. Superintendent Cavallaro said we tried to bring it back one time and we approached some people but he thinks it is still policy. Jim has received some calls from Youth Hockey and from people in the community who would like to get involved in that. Superintendent Cavallaro said we have done some really nice things there and he thinks it would be a good thing. A while back Superintendent Cavallaro did some research on the make-up and who is to be involved so he will get this to Jim as he thinks it would be a good thing. Jim said that would be great.

Rosemary Russo wanted to thank all the board members who attend all the school functions and it is really a unique thing for West Haven to tell you the truth and she knows that the staff appreciates it when we come and she thinks the kids appreciate it also. Rosemary thinks this is a really good thing to keep up and it helps more with our relations with the schools also if they see us at their schools and at their functions. On a personal note Rosemary wanted to say thank you for bearing with her tonight as she learns the ropes of this new position. Rosemary said she is not up to speed but she will get there. Thank you.

D.1. Approval of Minutes

D.1.a. West Haven Board of Education Regular Board Meeting held in the Board of Education Meeting Room, City Hall, 355 Main Street, West Haven, CT on Monday, November 20, 2017 at 6:00 PM.

Chairwoman Russo asked for a motion to approve the Regular Meeting minutes D.1.a. Patrick Leigh made the motion to approve the minutes Rosa Richardson seconded the motion Discussion:

All board members present were in favor Minutes are approved

D.1.b. West Haven Board of Education Organizational Meeting held in the Board of Education Meeting Room, City Hall, 355 Main Street, West Haven, CT on Monday, December 18, 2017 at 5:30 PM.

Chairwoman Russo asked for a motion to approve the Organizational Meeting minutes D.1.b.

Rosa Richardson made the motion to approve the minutes

Karen Pacelli seconded the motion

Discussion: Pat Libero abstained as she was not able to attend this meeting.

All other board members present were in favor

Minutes are approved

D.2. Resignations: (Certified)

D.3. New Hire: (Certified)

18-01 Chris Javier, 925 T3 Mix Avenue, Hamden, CT 06514 Boys Basketball Coach – Bailey Middle School Effective: 2017-2018 Sports Season

Annual Salary: \$1,950

Chairwoman Russo asked for a motion to approve item 18-01 Rosa Richardson made the motion to approve the minutes Jim Morrissey seconded the motion

Discussion: All board members were in favor Item 18-01 is approved

F. Informational

- **F.1.** Approval of **Christine Cummings** Child Rearing Leave with a return to work date of February 1, 2018
- **F.2.** Crystal Coady, 449 Blohm Street, West Haven, CT 06516 Production Worker Cashier St. Lawrence School

Effective: November 27, 2017

Salary: \$13.47 Hourly

- **F.3. Special Meeting Student Expulsion Hearing**, November 22, 2017 at 11:13 a.m. (enclosure)
- **F.4.** Special Meeting Student Expulsion Hearing, November 22, 2017 at 12:11 a.m. (enclosure)
- **F.5. Kyara Negron Diaz**, 45 Ivy Circle, Apt. B, West Haven, CT 06516

Bilingual Tutor – Pagels School

Effective: January 2, 2018

Salary: \$21,500

Chairwoman Russo asked for a motion to adjourn Rosa Richardson made the motion Karen Pacelli seconded the motion All board members were in favor The meeting adjourned at 7:55 PM

Respectfully submitted,

Marylou Amendola Board Secretary

The Student Rep Report follows on the next page.

Board of Education

Student Rep Report

January 2, 2018

- 1. December break has ended and school is back in session
- 2. Midterms schedule has been released—Midterms will be held on January 18, 19, 22, and 23.
- 3. The Mock Trial Team won their competition on December 11^{th} , and will continue in the playoffs at Quinniplac law school on February 2.
- 4. Choral dept will performing at the MLK tribute ceremony on January 14
- 5. Science club will be competing at the Yale invitation Olympiad on January 27